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Staff Report

Subject:  
An ORDINANCE requesting a $591,000 supplemental appropriation to fund the first phase of study of a two-part capital project involving the potential sale of King Street Center and the redevelopment of the King County Administration Building. 
Summary:   
This item was discussed at the September 19, 2007 meeting of the Capital Budget Committee (CBC). At that meeting, staff presented an overview of the proposed ordinance, which would fund a feasibility study of a two-part capital project proposed by the Executive. Staff also outlined the specifics of the proposed capital project, which entails exploring the sale of the King Street Center and leveraging its value to finance a new, larger building on the King County Administration Building site (see Attachment 4).
The current vision is for an 850,000 square foot building with on-site parking and a tunnel system to replace the sky-bridge that currently links the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) and the Courthouse.  Redevelopment would be completed in a little over three years, with an expected move-in date of March 2011.  Development costs are estimated to be $347 million, which would be off-set by the value of the King Street Center—conservatively estimated be worth $140 million—and by renting out 300,000 square feet of the new building to non-County tenants.
At the CBC meeting, several questions about the proposed capital project remained outstanding, and this staff report addresses these issues.

Table 1: Major Project Elements
	Redevelopment of Administration Building
	Sale of King Street

	1) Initial Study Phase
	September – 

November 2007
	1) Hire broker to explore sale 
	September – November 2007

	2) Pre-Development Phase
	December – March 2008
	2) Sale of King Street Center
	TBD

	3) Design Phase
	March – August 2008
	3) King Street tenants pay rent to new owner
	TBD – March 2011

	4) Completion of Permitting, Lease Negotiations, and Development Agreement
	October – 

November 2008
	
	

	5) Demolition and Construction
	February 2009 – 

March 2011
	5) King Street tenants move to new Administration Building
	March 2011

	Included Elements: 

· Demolition of existing building

· Construction of 850,000 square foot building

· Tunnel to replace skybridge

· Onsite parking (425 spots)


	Related Projects: 

· Courthouse South Entrance 

· City Hall Park




Analysis: 
As discussed at the September 19 meeting, this capital project has two major components: 
1) The Executive would explore the sale of the King Street Center. The County has received unsolicited inquiries from the private market about purchasing this building, which is conservatively estimated to be worth $140 million. Executive staff believes this sale price would more than cover the costs of relocating the 320,000 square feet of county office space in the King Street Center to a redeveloped Administration Building. 

2) The Administration Building would be redeveloped, replaced with a new, more efficient, and attractive building. The building, as currently envisioned, would be 850,000 square feet and 340 feet tall, with 28 floors and on-site parking to accommodate 425 cars. The sky-bridge that currently links the KCCF to the Courthouse would be replaced with an underground tunnel system to transport prisoners.  
By consolidating King County government offices, this project would have the potential to generate significant benefits. Goals of the project include reducing operational costs, generating agglomeration benefits, and creating a “one-stop shop” for government services. The new building would be LEED-certified and approximately 35 percent more operationally efficient than the current building. 
Executive staff’s preliminary analysis shows that this project could be cost-neutral if 300,000 square feet (35 percent) of the building were leased to non-County tenants. These seven-to-twenty-year leases would be competitively priced, and interest in the space has been expressed by the State of Washington General Administration for 200,000 square feet, the Seattle Housing Authority for 50,000 square feet, and by various federal agencies. 

In addition to outside tenants, the new building would house 550,000 square feet of county offices, as outlined in Table 2.  
Table 2: County Tenants for New Administration Building
	
	Current Space
	New Space
	Notes

	King Street Center Tenants
	320,000
	300,000
	All functions would be relocated.

	KC Administration Building
	198,483
	125,000
	Elections will be moved to Renton.

PAO would be moved to Courthouse.

	King County Council
	43,981
	125,000
	Current space would be used for PAO.

	King County Executive
	31,504
	
	Move out of Columbia Center.

	Criminal Investigations Division
	22,000
	
	Looking for space for several years. 

To be relocated from the Norm Maleng Regional Justice Center


Outstanding Issues: 
At the September 19 CBC meeting, a preliminary analysis of the projected budget for redeveloping the Administration Building was presented. At that time, analysis was ongoing and several issues remained outstanding. These issues have been addressed in the following ways: 
1) Revenue from a possible King Street Center sale: The King Street Center was financed through a 63-20 arrangement, with the County paying rent on the building to a non-profit until 2025, when it would assume ownership. At the September 19 CBC meeting, a question was raised about how this arrangement would affect a sale of the building. According to the County’s bond counsel, if the building is sold, the bonds must be defeased within 90 days, paying off the remaining principal owed on the building, which today is $65 million.
Since that meeting, executive staff has updated their revenue projections for the King Street Center to incorporate this defeasance. In addition, their revised estimates take into account: 1) the latest estimates for the sale price; 2) rental payments to the new owner of the King Street Center until the new Administration Building is complete; and 3) savings from King Street’s Major Maintenance Reserve Fund. These adjustments lead to a revised revenue projection of $134 million. This figure looks reasonable, with sensitivity analysis showing a low end estimate between $122 million and $126 million. 
2) Temporary Prisoner Transport: Once the skybridge is demolished, prisoner transport between the Courthouse and KCCF will likely require dedicated vehicles and security personnel. A 2006 study found the capital costs for this type of transport on a permanent basis would be $1.3 million, funding 4 transport vans and construction of a new sallyport at the Courthouse. Operational and staffing costs were estimated at $550,000 a year, or $1.1 million for the two years during construction. Facilities Management Division (FMD) staff believes these costs may be overstated given the temporary nature of transport during construction.  However, no alternative cost estimates are available. As such, the 2006 estimates have been included as part of the current analysis. 
3) Tunnel Costs: After further review, the $8 million estimate for tunnel construction seems reasonable.  The bulk of the tunnel would be constructed using an inexpensive open-cut technique across the Administration building site.  The major costs would be incurred on two short segments which would require drilling underneath Fourth and Fifth avenues. The New County Office Building tunnel drilled under Fifth Avenue was completed for $3.5 million. 
4) Demolition Costs:  Staff has confirmed that demolition costs have been included in the construction costs. According to executive staff, approximately $20 per square foot has been included in the total costs to cover demolition.  

5) Financing Costs: While long-term financing costs have not been explicitly included in the cost estimates, executive staff have stated that these costs would be recovered in the rents paid by both County and non-County tenants. 

Table 3 updates the costs and revenues presented at the September 19 CBC meeting to incorporate these issues. The figures show $43.4 million remaining to be recovered, an increase over the $24 million figure presented at the September 19 meeting. 
Table 3: Administration Building Redevelopment:

 Preliminary Cost and Revenue Overview
	
	

	Costs:
	

	Redevelopment Costs
	($347,000,000)

	Prisoner Transport Costs
	($2,400,000)

	Subtotal
	($349,400,000)

	Revenues:
	

	Rents from Outside Tenants
	$125,000,000

	Efficiency Savings 
	$27,000,000

	Parking Revenues
	$20,000,000

	King Street Center Sale
	$134,000,000

	Subtotal 
	$306,000,000

	Remainder
	($43,400,000)


This remainder would be covered by rents charged to County tenants in the new building. The County’s current rental policies charge markedly different rates to agencies based on whether they are in County-owned or leased space, with some agencies paying essentially no rent and others paying close to market-rate rents. As a result of this policy, some of the agencies who will be housed in the new building may be charged higher rents than they currently pay for their space, while some would pay less. The Council would be one of the agencies paying a higher rate.
Finally, two caveats must accompany Table 3: 

1) The figures assume the sale of King Street Center in 2008. If funded, the feasibility study would analyze a variety of sale arrangements, including the possibility of leasing the building, each of which would change these numbers. The study would determine the most advantageous arrangement and generate a more precise financial plan. 
2) The figures represent conservative estimates. Given Seattle’s robust commercial real estate market, King Street Center may be worth more than $140 million. Additionally, if the project proceeds as a Planned Community Development—meaning the County could transfer development rights from other County-owned parcels to the Administration building site—the County could experience significant savings on zoning fees. 

Appropriation Request

This proposed ordinance represents the first step in pursuing the two-part capital project. It would appropriate $591,000 to fund a project feasibility study. 

Specifically, 

· $221,000 to fund Facilities Management Division (FMD) staff work, including conducting negotiations with the developer, the City of Seattle, and potential tenants and managing the potential sale of King Street Center. 

· $200,000 for consultant services to augment FMD’s efforts.

· $170,000 to fund the developer survey phase, which would produce more refined plans and costs for the project and identify any major challenges. 

Following the study, the Executive would make a recommendation about whether to go forward with the project. If the decision is yes, Council would then be asked to appropriate funds for the pre-development stage of the project. Importantly, this legislation could be before the Council as early as December 2007.
City of Seattle 

Council staff has confirmed with the City of Seattle that the city supports the exploration of a plan to redevelop the Administration Building. 

Amendment:
At the direction of the chair of the Capital Budget Committee, an amendment attaching a new section to the proposed ordinance has been drafted. The new section states council’s intent that no additional funds shall be appropriated for the redevelopment of the Administration Building until the executive submits a report on the King County Courthouse south entrance project, pursuant to Motion 12335.  

Reasonableness: 
Upon preliminary analysis, the potential benefits to the County and the public from a sale of the King Street Center and the redevelopment of the Administration Building appear to be sizable. Additionally, preliminary analysis shows that this project could be funded with minimal financial impact on the County. As such, the appropriation request to further study this capital project appears to be a reasonable business and policy decision. 

Invited:
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Noel Treat, Deputy Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Jim Napolitano, Manager, Major Projects, Facilities Management Division, DES

De’Sean Quinn, Council Relations Director, King County Executive

Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, King County Executive

Attachments:
1) Proposed Ordinance 2007-0446

2) Transmittal Letter

3) Fiscal Note

4) Staff Report dated September 19, 2007

C:\Documents and Settings\masuo\Local Settings\Temporary Internet Files\OLKE\2007-0446 King Street Admin Building 10-01-07 sr mfm mm wsh.doc
6

